A Policy Brief in the 2016-17 U.S. Civil Society Working Group on Women, Peace and Security Policy Brief Series

by Alexandra Arriaga and Joan Timoney

U.S. CSWG POLICYbrief Saturday, December 31, 2016



POLICYbrief

Violence and Insecurity in the Northern Triangle of Central America: Dangerous Choices for Women and Girls

A Policy Brief in the 2016-17 U.S. Civil Society Working Group on Women, Peace and Security Policy Brief Series by Alexandra Arriaga and Joan Timoney

strong body of evidence shows that violence and abuse against women are not only critical indicators of instability, they are key to determining whether a society will continue to be mired in poverty, impunity, and insecurity.¹ A climate of violence against women has plagued the Northern Triangle of Central America and represents a threat to regional stability and prosperity. Country and regional strategies must address the status of women, eliminating impunity for crimes against them and integrating women into processes for building peace and security.

Renewed U.S. government attention to Central America provides the opportunity and the imperative to involve women more effectively in efforts to reduce violence and insecurity in the Northern Triangle countries—El Salvador, Guatemala, and Honduras. Many women living in these countries are not safe, nor are they treated as equal partners in the social, economic, and political life of their countries. Violence there has displaced hundreds of thousands and created an influx of migrants to neighboring countries and the United States.

The U.S. government created the U.S. National Action Plan on Women, Peace, and Security (NAP) in 2011 to bolster U.S. national security by strengthening the role of women in countries affected by war, violence and insecurity². The NAP provides a framework to ensure investments in conflict resolution, violence prevention and economic development include women as equal partners in preventing conflict and building peace. Investments for building peace and improving security are more effective when approaches fully integrate and involve women and when there are adequate measures in place to support and protect them.³

The strategies embedded in the U.S. NAP must be integrated fully into the U.S. response to the crisis in Central America. Doing so will help transform conditions in the Northern Triangle and contribute to a more peaceful, secure region. In addition, the U.S. should take immediate action to ensure that Central American women and children seeking protection in the United States are appropriately received and able to exercise the right to asylum.

I. Violence and Insecurity in the Northern Triangle

With daily reports of humanitarian crises and forced displacement in conflict-stricken regions around the world, the crisis in Central America is often overlooked. But following the devastating civil wars in the region during the 1970s and 80s, which were characterized by horrifying violence against women and large-scale impunity for such crimes, the region remains plagued by widespread violence against women and children. Discrimination and violence against women is taking place in a broader context of gang violence, organized crime, corruption, and weak institutions. *The Prevalence of Violence against Women and Children* El Salvador and Guatemala rank first and second respectively in rates of homicide against children and adolescents globally.⁴ The three Northern Triangle countries are in the top five globally for rates of female homicides.⁵

Citing statistics from the University Institute for Democracy, Peace, and Security in Honduras, the *Irish Times* reported that 531 women were murdered in 2014, the majority aged 15 to 24. Between 2005 and 2013, the number of violent deaths of women in Honduras increased by 263.4 percent. Carolina Sierra, spokesperson for the civil rights organization Foro de Mujeres por la Vida, said to a reporter for the *Irish Times*:

It's almost like there's a carte blanche for the assassination of women [in Honduras]. Anyone can murder a woman in Honduras and nothing will happen. With this lack of accountability, women's bodies are being used to send a message of fear and hate to the rest of the population.⁶

Sexual and gender-based violence is pervasive, particularly against women and girls. Domestic violence is reportedly the leading form of abuse against women and girls in El Salvador and Honduras. Violence perpetrated by gangs is also a significant threat.⁷ In Guatemala, every 46 minutes a new case of sexual violence is reported, but the number of incidents is likely much higher as many go unrecorded.⁸ Trafficking of women and children for forced labor and sex is a serious concern in all three countries.⁹ The consequences of such violence against women and children include severe trauma, which can have long-term health consequences if untreated.

Impunity is widespread in the Northern Triangle countries. In Honduras in 2014, for example, the United Nations reported that 95 percent of sexual violence and femicide cases were never investigated, while only 2.5 percent of cases of domestic violence were settled.¹⁰

Gangs, Organized Crime, and Violence against Women

The UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) reported in 2015 that women and children in Central America face alarming rates of "escalating, targeted violence and persecution, including murder, disappearance, assault, rape, and recruitment at the hands of criminal armed groups."¹¹ According to one young Honduran woman,

The gangs treat women much worse than men. They want us to join as members, but then women are also threatened to be gang members' "girlfriends," and it's never just sex with the one; it's forced sex with all of them. Women are raped by them, tortured by them, abused by them."¹²

Sixty-four percent of refugee women from Central America and Mexico interviewed for UNHCR's *Women on the Run* report described direct threats and attacks by armed criminal groups as one of the primary reasons for their flight, and 58 percent of women interviewed gave accounts of sexual assault and sexual abuse. One young Honduran woman said,

I saw the [drug cartel] kill someone on the street as I was leaving school. They saw me running away. The threats started this day. They told me if I said anything . . . they'd look for me, find me, and kill me. They raped me twice, kidnapped me four times, beat my partner, and mistreated me in so many other ways. They said they'd kill me. They also said if I didn't leave, they'd find my family and kill them, too. So, I decided to go.¹³

Violence against women and children in the region is inextricably linked to criminality, insecurity, and the status of women in society. Throughout the Northern Triangle, efforts to mitigate gender-based violence, provide care for survivors, and address gender inequality have been insufficient.

Prevention and Response

Leading research institutions are working in the region to determine the most prevalent forms of violence against women and children, assess the social norms that perpetuate violence, and evaluate interventions and multisectoral initiatives to reduce it.¹⁴ Evidence-based programs to promote social norm change, empower women, and engage youth are essential for reducing violence and improving regional stability and security over the long run, and they require more attention and resources. If the sources of gender inequality and impunity for violent crimes against women remain unaddressed, the broader context of societal violence will continue and perpetuate state and regional insecurity.

II. Humanitarian Crisis

Violence in the Northern Triangle has forced many women, children, and men to flee their homes. They try to find safety in their own country or seek protection across the border in neighboring countries or in the United States.

Rising Internal Displacement

The Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre (IDMC) estimates that at least one million people had been displaced by criminal violence associated with drug trafficking and gang activity in El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, and Mexico as of December 2015.¹⁵ In Honduras, the government surveyed twenty of its more than three hundred municipalities and estimated 174,000 persons were displaced by violence between 2004 and 2014, or about 4 percent of the population in these areas.¹⁶ In El Salvador, notorious for being one of the world's most deadly countries not at war, the IDMC reported there were more than 289,000 internally displaced persons at the end of 2015—almost 5 percent of the total population of just over six million.¹⁷ The yearend estimate for Guatemalans displaced by violence was 251,000.¹⁸ When women are internally displaced, they are often at greater risk; they tend to have less access to assistance and are more vulnerable to sexual and gender-based violence.¹⁹

Increasing Numbers of Refugees

The inability to live safely in their home countries is pushing more Central Americans to seek protection in neighboring and nearby countries. Eighty percent of Honduran refugee women interviewed by UNHCR for its *Women on the Run* report had tried to relocate internally before deciding to flee their country. The same was true for 78 percent of the Salvadoran refugee women surveyed and 57 percent of the Guatemalan women.²⁰

Asylum applications by Northern Triangle citizens are on the rise. The number of applications in 2015 is nearly doubled from 2014, and growing numbers of women and girls and unaccompanied and separated children are among those fleeing.²¹ While the majority of applications were lodged in the United States, claims are also significantly increasing in the region and Mexico.

Even though asylum applications have increased, the reality for many women and children in need of protection is that they cannot exercise their right to asylum. Information about asylum processes is scant, and systems are underresourced and overwhelmed. In some countries, there are few accessible pathways to gain asylum protections. Without good options, women and children turn to smugglers or traffickers. Although they have may have legitimate asylum claims, they find themselves at high risk of detention, assault, trafficking, and forced return. It is an experience that has been described as "a journey through hell."²²

Last summer, governments in the Americas, international organizations, and civil society came together for the first international event focused on forced displacement in the region. Participants in the San Jose Conference agreed on a series of comprehensive actions and committed to review progress at the June 2017 meeting of the Organization of American States.²³

III. U.S. Engagement: Protection and Assistance Considerations

Stability and prosperity in the Northern Triangle is in the national interest of the United States. It is a question of hemispheric security, economic opportunities, managed migration, and reduction of transnational crime. The U.S. government approach to the crisis in Central America is three-pronged: intensify efforts to halt migration and arrivals at the U.S. border; increase assistance to the Northern Triangle countries and the region to address factors driving migration; and support regional action to address cross-border displacement. Much more must be done to ensure that commitments under the refugee convention are upheld, that human rights are protected and that the particular needs of women and girls are identified and addressed.

Access to Protection in the United States

Actions to stop the migration of Central Americans to the United States have created significant barriers for women and children in need of protection. Those arriving at the U.S. border frequently do not know how to file and pursue an asylum claim. Single women and women travelling with children are systematically detained upon arrival. In some cases, families are separated at the border, with mothers sent to adult detention facilities and their children to children's shelters.

A Salvadoran woman interviewed by UNHCR said, "The things I lived through in detention have marked me for life. Please remember that we are also human beings. I didn't want to come here, but for me it was a question of life and death." Another added, "They should help facilitate the asylum process so that one doesn't suffer in detention centers. They shouldn't be causing more harm."²⁴

Those who succeed in filing a claim, generally must wait three years to get a hearing in an immigration court. Over 50 percent of children and families are forced to present their claims to an immigration judge without the aid of an attorney. The poorly functioning immigration court system, together with the lack of information and prioritization of deportation has resulted in the forced return of at-risk migrants to unsafe circumstance.²⁵

Central Americans have had limited access to the U.S. Refugee Resettlement program. However, the United States has recently taken modest measures to open the program to Central Americans. In July, the U.S. government announced plans to expand the Central American Minors Program to include parents or caretakers of Central American children who qualify. In cooperation with UNHCR and the International Organization of Migration, the United States has also instituted a small-scale in-country refugee processing program and a program that would allow up to 200 persons in immediate danger to be hosted in Costa Rica pending processing of their claim.²⁶

IV. U.S. Assistance in the Region

The United States has recently increased foreign assistance for Central America, particularly the Northern Triangle countries, to tackle the underlying drivers of migration. In fiscal year 2016, the U.S. Congress appropriated up to \$750 million for the region. That is more than double FY 2014 assistance and a 34 percent increase over FY 2015.²⁷ There are a series of conditions attached to the aid to the Northern Triangle governments related to improvements in good governance, crime prevention, the rule of law, poverty reduction and equitable economic growth, engagement with civil society, and accountability, as well as enhancement of border management and reduction in irregular migration. The FY 2017 continuing resolution passed in December 2016 maintains that funding level, again with conditions. There are concerns that if governments overemphasize border control at the expense of civilian protection, the root causes driving migration will continue to grow.

U.S. investments in the Northern Triangle aimed at improving security, economic growth, and good governance will have the greatest impact when women are engaged as full partners in the work and when the investments intentionally scale up efforts to protect, assist, and empower women and girls. This integrated approach requires a sustained and strong commitment to inclusive development and to the actions identified in the U.S. government's NAP's implementation plans for the Western Hemisphere region: strengthen cooperation and respect for gender equality; integrate gender considerations into work with the security, law enforcement, and judicial sectors; and support women's leadership in political processes and their participation in violence prevention and peacebuilding initiatives.²⁸

The U.S. government is also supporting border enforcement efforts in the Northern Triangle countries and Mexico. However, border security measures in these countries do not adequately or consistently protect women and frequently fail to take into account the risks women face or are dismissive of requests for protection that are gender-based. Throughout the region, substantially more cooperation and investments are needed to establish fair and safe processes for female asylum seekers.

V. U.S. Leadership on Women, Peace, and Security: A Framework for Protection and Solutions in the Region

The United States has led in securing international support for the fundamental principle that there can be no sustainable peace or security without the full participation and engagement of women. The U.S. government created its NAP by building on this core principle. In November 2016, the U.S. House of Representatives passed bipartisan legislation (HR 5332) affirming the importance of U.S. global leadership on these issues and the need for U.S. diplomacy and programs to reinforce the meaningful participation of women in all aspects of conflict prevention, management, and resolution, and in post conflict relief and recovery efforts.

The U.S. government's NAP provides an effective, comprehensive response to security, development, and human rights challenges, elevating and integrating the views and needs of women and enlisting them in achieving lasting peace and greater security. Applying the NAP framework to U.S. efforts in the Northern Triangle is essential to meet humanitarian challenges and address the underlying conditions that will otherwise continue to perpetuate instability and violence in the region.

VI. Recommendations

In U.S. diplomacy and assistance to Northern Triangle countries, scale up efforts to promote gender equality and the safe and full participation of women in all spheres of political, social, and economic life.

- Support implementation of national strategies in each country to improve gender equality and prevent and respond to gender-based violence against women and girls in all sectors of society.
- Ensure that U.S.-funded programs across sectors political, social, economic, security, and judicial—include a thorough gender analysis and are designed and implemented in partnership with women. Give special attention to scaling up and integrating programs that are designed to prevent and respond to gender-based violence, improve access and quality of services for survivors, and increase accountability and justice for perpetrators of gender-based violence.
- Invest not only in initiatives designed to support and empower women, but also in prevention programs for adolescent girls and boys that include curriculum for improving gender equality, promoting respect and healthy interactions, and providing the tools for better outcomes.
- Continue to promote and support the safe and robust engagement of civil society in all aspects of national life, in particular ensuring that women leaders and NGOs are included in consultations and planning. Work to improve protections for human rights defenders and women's rights leaders.
- Support development of appropriate and protective monitoring mechanisms and programs for migrant women, girls, and families who are returned to their countries but may still be at risk; expand community-led

interventions to facilitate reintegration, support survivors of violence, and mitigate the risks of future violence.

 Urge greater attention to protection and assistance for internally displaced persons, including access to basic services and safe shelters for displaced women and girls at risk. Support development and implementation of national action plans to address the immediate needs of the internally displaced and to include displaced populations in development plans.

Support regional strategies to strengthen protection for Central America asylum seekers and refugees, including women and children.

- Provide transit and receiving countries with technical assistance such as training for personnel in asylum and refugee law and on the specific vulnerabilities of women and children.
- Help countries provide a safer haven for asylum seekers. They should, for example, establish reception facilities that meet minimum international standards for protection; facilitate access to legal aid and basic health services; support the successful integration of refugees through access to education and economic opportunities.
- Help develop and strengthen the capacity of a regional network of civil society organizations to implement programs that support refugees and asylum seekers, including programs to reduce gender-based violence, exploitation, and trafficking.
- Encourage parties to the San Jose Action Statement to report as pledged on progress made in implementing their commitments at the June 2017 meeting of the Organization of American States and to include a gender analysis in reporting.

Ensure that Central American women and children arriving at the U.S. border in need of protection are able to access it; fulfill U.S. resettlements commitments.

- Provide access to asylum procedures for those requesting protection at the border. End the use of expedited removal and detention of asylum seekers, in particular women and children. Implement alternatives to detention and a process that ensures protection and access to due process for asylum seekers, including increased access to legal information and legal assistance to improve fairness and efficiency.
- Recognize gender-based violence, including domestic violence and gang-related violence, as persecution grounds for asylum and ensure these claims are consistently adjudicated.
- Fully implement trafficking protections and integrate child welfare and trafficking experts into screening processes.

- Improve independent monitoring and accountability of border patrol stations and all places of custody for migrants and increase training on gender issues for all personnel.
- Increase funding and staffing for the Justice Department's Executive Office of Immigration Review and for the Department of Homeland Security's U.S. Customs and Immigration Service to support timely, efficient, and fair processing of asylum claims.
- Implement the U.S. government's Central American Minors program and its most recent resettlement commitments.

References

1 Valerie M. Hudson, Bonnie Ballif-Spanvill, et al., *Sex and World Peace* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2012).

2 US National Action Plan on Women, Peace and Security, December 2011, https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/ email-filesl

3 Rafia Bhulaim, Allison Peters, and Christina Nemr, "From Policy to Action: Advancing an Integrated Approach to Women and Countering Violent Extremism," Policy Brief (London, New York, and Washington, DC: Global Center on Cooperative Security and Inclusive Security, June 2016); United Nations, *The World's Women 2015: Trends and Statistics*, chapter 6 (New York: United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Statistics Division, 2015).

4 UNICEF, Hidden in Plain Sight: A Statistical Analysis of Violence against Children (New York: UNICEF, September 2014).

5 Geneva Declaration, *Global Burdens of Armed Violence* (Geneva: Geneva Declaration, 2015).

6 Sorcha Pollak, "Anyone Can Murder a Woman in Honduras and Nothing Will Happen," *The Irish Times* (May 11, 2015), http://www.irishtimes.com/news/world/anyone-can-murder-a-woman-in-honduras-and-nothing-will-happen-1.2207043.

7 United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, "Eligibility Guidelines for Assessing the International Protection Needs of Asylum-Seekers from El Salvador" (March 2016) and UNHCR, "Eligibility Guidelines for Assessing the International Protection Needs of Asylum Seekers from Honduras" (July 2016).

8 Claudia Palma, "Cada 46 minutos se comete una violación" *Prensa Libre*, May 16, 2016, http://www.prensalibre.com/guatemala/ justicia/cada-46-minutos-se-comete-una-violacion

9 U.S. Department of State, *Trafficking in Persons Report* (Washington, DC, June 2016).

10 Pollak, "Anyone Can Murder a Woman in Honduras."

11 UNHCR, "Women on the Run Fact Sheet," October 2015, http://www.unhcr.org/en-us/about-us/background/56fc32047/ women-on-the-run-fact-sheet.html.

12 UNHCR, Women on the Run: First Hand Accounts of Refugees Fleeing El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras and Mexico (Geneva, October 2015).

13 Ibid.

14 Sarah Bott, Allessandra Guedes, and Constanza Hege, "Violence and Migration in the Americas," (Washington, DC: Pan American Health Organization/World Health Organization, forthcoming 2017).

15 Internal Displacement Monitoring Center, *Global Report on Internal Displacement* (Geneva, May 2016), http://www.internaldisplacement.org/globalreport2016/.

16 UNHCR, "Regional Response to the Northern Triangle of Central America Situation: Supplementary Appeal 2016" (Geneva, June 2016).

17 Internal Displacement Monitoring Center, *Global Report on Internal Displacement*.

18 Ibid.

19 Brookings-LSE Project on Internal Displacement, "Improving the Protection of Internally Displaced Women: Assessment of Progress and Challenges" (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, 2014).

20 UNHCR, Women on the Run.

21 UNHCR, "Regional Response to the Northern Triangle."

22 UNHCR, Women on the Run.

23 UNHCR, "San Jose Action Statement." http://www.acnur. org/t3/fileadmin/scripts/doc.php?file=t3/fileadmin/Documentos/ BDL/2016/10693

24 UNHCR, Women on the Run.

25 American Immigration Lawyers Association, *Due Process Denied: Central Americans Seeking Asylum and Legal Protection in the United States* (Washington, DC: AILA, June 2016).

26 Department of Homeland Security, "U.S. Expands Initiatives to Address Central American Migration Challenges" (Washington, DC, July 26, 2016), https://www.dhs.gov/news/2016/07/26/usexpands-initiatives-address-central-american-migration-challenges.

27 White House, "The United States and Central America: Honoring Our Commitments," fact sheet, https://www.whitehouse. gov/the-press-office/2016/01/15/fact-sheet-united-states-andcentral-america-honoring-our-commitments.

28 U.S. Department of State, Implementation Plan of the United States National Action Plan on Women, Peace and Security (August 2012); U.S. Agency for International Development, Implementation of the United States National Action Plan for Women, Peace and Security (August 2012).

About the Authors

Alexandra Arriaga is the Senior Advisor to Futures Without Violence and Managing Partner at Strategy for Humanity; Joan Timoney is the Senior Director of Advocacy at the Women's Refugee Commission.

Disclaimer: The views and opinions expressed in this policy brief are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the official policy or position of the U.S. CSWG as a whole or its individual members.

Secretariat

U.S. Institute of Peace 2301 Constitution Ave NW Washington, DC 20037 WEB | https://civilsocietywg.org/

http://www.usip.org/the-us-civil-society-working-group-women-peace-security-cswg **EMAIL** | gender@usip.org

MEMBERS OF THE U.S. CSWG INCLUDE:

4Girls GLocal Leadership Alliance for Peacebuilding American Red Cross Amnesty International USA Baha'is of the United States Equality Now Fuller Project for International Reporting Futures Without Violence Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace & Security George Washington University Center on Gender Equality In International Affairs Human Rights Watch Inclusive Security

International Center for Research on Women (ICRW) International Civil Society Action Network (ICAN) International Foundation for Electoral Systems (IFES) International Research and Exchanges Board (IREX) Mina's List **Our Secure Future:** Women Make the Difference PAI Peace X Peace Promundo - U.S. Protect the People Saferworld

POLICYbrief

Strategy for Humanity The Tahrir Institute for Middle East Policy (TIMEP) United Nations Association of the United States of America U.S. National Committee of UN Women Vital Voices Global Partnership Women Enabled International Women for Women International Women In International Security (WIIS) Women's Action for New Directions (WAND) Women's Refugee Commission

ABOUT U.S. CSWG

Established in 2010, The U.S. Civil Society Working Group on Women, Peace, and Security (U.S. CSWG) is a network of civil society organizations with years of experience working on issues involving women, war, and peace. The U.S. CSWG informs, promotes, facilitates, and monitors the meaningful implementation of the U.S. National Action Plan on Women, Peace, and Security.

